
                                                               

 

Stop Press: This monthôs General Meet-

ing  will commence at 6.30pm with a Bar 

B Q (BYO) followed by the General 

Meeting. 

 

Acting Presidentôs report  February 2016 

This should be my last report as Acting President as Ste-

phen has returned to his substantive job and will be taking 

back the reins. 

You may be surprised to receive a Skeg in both January and 

February this year. Your Committee has moved to eliminate 

some of the confusion about the Skeg and the Sema4. At the 

January Committee Meeting we confirmed that in future the 

Skeg will be a retrospective report on what has been hap-

pening in the Guild for the last 2 months. Members are re-

minded that all contributions are gratefully accepted and that 

there is an obligation on trip leaders and meeting presenters 

to file a report with our Editor Peter Higgs. To eliminate con-

fusion, all contributions are required to be with the Editor by 

the first day of every even-numbered month. 

In future you will normally receive Sema4ôs from the Secre-

tary although any Committee member is able to do this if 

necessary. The Sema4 will be for telling members what is 

coming up and be issued usually not more than once a week 

(except in emergencies). We also have the website which we 

would like to modernise and the Facebook page which is 

available to members. 

I am able to share with you some great news. The Hobart 

City Council has agreed to lease the Mariners Cottages to 

the Guild for a peppercorn rent. We will have both sides so 

plenty of room for our library and storage. I see a much more 

active day to day presence on the site for the Guild at this 

historically significant resource. Planning and legal issues 

are yet to be finalised. At last we will have our own home. 

Your POW Bay crew have been active getting Teepookana 

and Terra Linna ready for the Kettering Wooden Boat Rally. 

Any other volunteers are always welcome. 

Members will be aware that the East Coast has suffered 

from heavy rainfall in the last week or so. I phoned Allister 

who said he had only just survived a heavy, rapid flood in the 

Little Swanport River. Working alone he managed to save all 

his marine resources except the red dinghy and there was 

some damage to the scout boat. What was a dry, dusty land-
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General Meetings are on the  
3
rd
 Monday of each month, inc. public holi-

days  
except in the month of December. 

 
 The next General meeting will be held on 
Monday  15th of February 2016 at the Bel-
lerive Regatta Pavilion, Victoria Esplanade, 

Bellerive TAS 7018  
 

6.30pm Bar B Q before General Meeting. 
 

There will  be a committee  meeting com-
mencing at 5:30 pm, - 6.30 pm at which 
members are welcome to attend. 
http://www.woodenboatguildtas.org.au/ 

 

Guest Speaker, 15/2/2016 

Graeme Broxam - Trans-Derwent Ferries ï Rowing 

Boats, Sailing Boats and Steam Boats Large and 

Small . 

1. Skeg articles by the 1st Monday of each month cover-

ing that monthôs activities please. Please submit arti-

cles in MS Word format with no formatting.  

2. Skeg photographs by the 1st Monday of each month 

to be of .jpg format with the title as the name of the 

file. 

 More speakers or people prepared to demonstrate a 
craft or seamanship skill associated with wooden 

boats are required urgently.  

Guild of Tasmania is affiliated with the Wooden Boat 

Associations (WBA) of Australia. It meets monthly as 

noted above to achieve its Objects which include:  

¶ The recognition and furtherance of the art, craft 
and science of wooden boatbuilding in all its 
forms. 

¶ The preservation, development and recording of 

the skills, processes, tools and materials associ-

ated with the craft. 

¶ To encourage the use of wooden boats and to 

promote their access and enjoyment particularly 

to young people.  

http://www.woodenboatguildtas.org.au/
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scape is now a number of shallow lakes. The Committee will see how we can assist Allister to recover and repair in 

the next few weeks. 

 

Graeme Hunt, acting President  

 

Terra Linna report February 2016  

As part of the February Gaffers week Terra Linna was 

towed to Kettering crewed by Bernard Chenery and 

Wayne Turner for the Kettering Wooden Boat Rally by 

Shipright. 

Her attendance at the Rally would have to go down as 

one of the most successful Gaffers week outings. She 

did not race on the Saturday due to some members 

family commitments  but her effort on the Sunday was 

very memorable. Terra Linna, skippered by  Bernie with 

a very able crew of Wayne Turner, Cherelle Gadge, 

Robin Singleton, Maud Bryan and Colin Grazules (some 

times on the tiller) were away first over the start line and 

held that lead to the fourth turning mark. It was only on 

this last leg back to Woodbridge  and return to the finish 

line off Trial 

Bay that they 

slipped back to 

8th position. 

Well done 

crew. She is 

now back at 

Prince of 

Wales Bay Ma-

rina with 

Wayne Turner 

and Ern Bryan 

as crew, after 

being towed 

back on the 

Monday. 

A big thankyou to 

The crew prepares to be towed out to the Channel by Leprena. 

Photo Peter Higgs 

Terra Linna approaches the finish line 

Terra Linna returning to Woodbridge. Photo P Higgs. 

Terra Linna leads the fleet to the 4th mark. Photo P Higgs. 
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Terra Linna crosses the finish line in 8th position. Photo P Higgs. 

http://www.foxsportspulse.com/assoc_page.cgi?assoc=10044&pID=1
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Bernie, Wayne and Ern for their crew work in a boat  be-

ing towed over a long distances. 

There will be a full report on the Kettering Wooden Boat 

Rally 4 in the next Skeg. What a great Rally! 

Terra Linna will now be slipped in the near future for her 

annual maintenance. However, we need to strip and var-

nish her mast and bow sprit and generally tidy her up as 

well. Can anyone loan us a ñbosunôs chairò to do the 

mast work please as we do not want to un-step the 

mast if it can be helped as it increases the time on 

the slip too much? 

 

Peter Higgs 

Terra Linna Project Manager 

 

 

 

 

 

From the Editors Desk  

February 2016 

Some of you may be aware that the Australian Wooden 
Boat Festival was selected the winner of the Major Event 
award at the Tasmanian Tourism awards held in Decem-
ber 2015. Winning this award automatically entered the 
AWBF in the National Tourism Awards. Proudly the 
AWBF came away with a Bronze Award in the National 
Tourism Awards. 

As one national judge remarked to Steve Knight, Chair-
man of the AWBF Board, and after the award was an-
nounced in favour of the Victorian entry the 2014 Mel-
bourne Cup Carnival, it was remarkable that our commu-
nity based volunteer driven event had competed so suc-
cessfully against such a large multi-million dollar com-
mercial enterprise, and others such as the 2015 Clipsal 
500 Adelaide, which we beat. 

Like me, you probably think the last Australian Wooden 

Boat festival was only a few months ago.  In fact it was 

twelve, and the next Festival is now less than one year 

away!  The Board and Production Committee are already 

working hard to make the 2017 and the 2019 Festivals at 

least as good as the last, and history suggests they will 

achieve this, although like many organisations they find 

themselves trying to do more with less. 

The purpose of this note is twofold.  Firstly, to let WBGT 
INC. members with wooden boats know that Expressions 
of Interest for entering a boat in the next Festival will 
open in April.  Keep an eye on the AWBF website 
(www.australianwoodenboatfestival.com.au) or better 
still, if you havenôt already done so, sign up for the news-
letter at www.awbf.com.au. 

Secondly ï a question.  Have you ever wondered how 

you could get involved in the planning of future Wooden 

 WBGT Calendar Feb & March 2016 

¶ 20th and 21st February Launceston Seaport, 

Wooden Boat Rally 

            http://www.woodenboatrally.com/ 

¶ Monday 15th February 2016 WBGT Committee 

5.30pm and General Meeting preceded by a BYO 

Bar B Q at 6.30pm, Bellerive Regatta Pavilion. 

¶ Week of the 3rd March Gaffers Week PoW Bay. 

Day and time TBA. 

¶ 4thð6th March area visit and Devonport Regatta 

(6th) details to be confirmed at meeting 15/2/16 

¶ 20th March PoW Bay Boatshed day 10.00am. BYO 

lunch. 

¶ Monday 21st March WBGT Committee 5.30pm and 

General Meeting preceded by a BYO Bar B Q at 

6.30pm, Bellerive Regatta Pavilion. 

¶ 25th ï28th March Easter 

¶ 1st April Skeg submissions 

Trip Leaders responsibilities; the Trip Leader is to confirm 

meeting paces and times (including maps) for the Skeg edi-

tion prior to the event.  Following the event the Trip Leader is 

to provide a short story and up to 5 of their own photos 

as .jpeg file type and titled (as file name) appropriately, of the 

event for inclusion in the upcoming Skeg and submitted to 

the editor by the first Monday of the month after the event..   

Members wishing to submit articles & photos: All mem-

bers articles and photos are most welcome as contributions 

for the Skeg. Articles are to be in MS Word with no for-

matting, not EMAIL format. The WBGT also welcomes The 

WBGT Journal articles. Journal articles need to be articles of 

value regarding restorations, research and or Maritime herit-

age journals. Journal articles need to include all due acknowl-

edgements and titled photos. The above Skeg submission 

conditions also apply to journal articles. 

All SKEG articles and photos  must be with the editor by 

the 1st Monday of the month. 

Committee of the Guild contact list 

President   Stephen Conway 0401125035     
  

Sen.Vice President Graeme Hunt  0408146752 

Vice President  Rob Nolan  0438232251 

Secretary    Graeme Broxam 62369445 

Acting Treasurer        Hugo Liu    huhowliu@gmail.com 

 

Flag Officers              Peter Higgs    62491695   0419803317              

 NC Brian Marriott (Web) 0419877684  

Mess Officer Rob Virtue   0428480057 

Committee  Peter Higgs & Public Officer     
      0419803317 

 Graeme Nichols     0418122652 

 Rob Virtue     0428480057 

 Ross Barnett 0428024759  

  

http://www.australianwoodenboatfestival.com.au
http://www.awbf.com.au
http://www.woodenboatrally.com/
mailto:huhowliu@gmail.com
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Boat Festivals?  Many WBGT INC. members are volunteers at Festival time, and that contribution is much appreci-

ated.  In fact, without volunteers there would be no Festival nor state or National Tourism awards.  But maybe youôd 

like to be part of the planning and production process.  There are some twenty Team Leaders or Project Managers 

who are each responsible for their part of the Festival.  They cover such diverse areas as entertainment, media, 

Maritime Marketplace, food and beverage, dock-master, boats ashore, the Symposium and a range of back-office 

activities.  While each of these areas currently has a manager, that situation will change over time and we think it 

makes a lot of sense to find people to under-study some of these roles with a view to perhaps taking them over one 

day. 

There are few things more satisfying than making a large project come to life.  We think we have one of the best 

major event management teams in Tasmania, possibly the country ï we have, after all, just won the Tasmanian 

Major Events crown and came third in the National competition, as previously mentioned ï and we want to maintain 

that standard. 

If you think this is for you, please get in touch on 0419803317 or email Peter.higgs1@bigpond.com.  Iôd be happy to 

tell you more about the AWBF and how it works and then, if you wish, arrange for you to meet with General Manag-

er Paul Cullen.  And if you know of a young person who may be interested in a career in event management (a 

growth industry these days) put them in touch.  We can possibly help there as well. 

Adapted from words by Steve Knight and Chris Palmer, AWBF Board members 

Peter Higgs. Editor and Committee member.  

 

Little Swanport Weekend report 

Our third annual camping trip to Little Swanport was a great success. 

Fourteen members and 7 boats joined our genial host Allister Martin 

at his farm property on the banks of the Little Swanport River for a 

wonderful weekend of socialising, boating, fishing, food and work. The 

winds of last year were not present but, unfortunately, neither were 

Ainesley and Ros, due to a slipping clutch! 

The six Friday travellers (Peter and Dallas, Rob and Jo, Graeme H 

and Bernie) and Allister were treated to campfire-cooked paella on the 

first night after the camps had been set up. Rob and Jo showed they 

were old hands and astounded all with the size of the paella dish. 

Graeme Nichols arrived in good time on Saturday morning and the 

two Graemes went for a long Kayak paddle through the delta and into 

the bay. Unfortunately it was low tide and GH took a wrong turn so it 

was well after lunch before they returned to camp. Others had been 

fishing, walking and rowing on the river. Earlier we had decided not to 

launch Teepookana because she seems to have a new crack in the 

garboard. 

David Edwards arrived with his sonôs blue plywood dinghy on behind 

his Morris Minor 

Traveller which 

created much 

interest over the 

weekend. During the afternoon we launched Scorrybreac and 

Rob and Bernie rigged one of Allisterôs dinghies and they set 

out on an impressive tacking duel down the river with a satisfy-

ing run back in the sea breeze. Jim and Wendy came for the 

day and Jim went for a paddle in his red canoe. David tried out 

the dinghy and decided longer oars were needed. Maudie and 

Ern joined us in their mobile home and later Millard and Aman-

da turned up with Vashtie which was duly launched and set out 

under electric power. Later Rob caught the only bream despite 

Peter and Graeme also trying during the day. 

Dinner Saturday night was hosted by Allister as Peter and Fio-

na from ñMuirlandsò across the way had been away at Coles 

Campfire Paella. Photo P Higgs 

David Edwards new boat. Photo P Higgs 


